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VISION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to be an innovative and well recognized  

State Sports Association, building and developing a sports 

system which positions lacrosse as an inclusive, visible, 

dynamic and successful sport in Western Australia.  

 

MISSION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to provide leadership through the delivery 

of quality sports  services and programs which ensure 

increasing participation for all level of lacrosse (players, 

coaches, officials, administrators), and deliver national 

success. 
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BOARD MEETING 

ATTENDANCE 2017 

 

CLUB REPRESENTATIVE  

AGM 2016 

 

CLUB MEMBERS ON 

BOARD 2017 

President 12  

 

Bayswater 12 

 

Bayswater 2 

Vice-President           10 

 

East Fremantle  7 

 

East Fremantle 1 

Administration           0 

 

Phoenix 4 

 

Phoenix 1 

Finance                        5 

 

Subiaco 2 

 

Subiaco 0 

MenŚs Lacrosse    6 

 

Wanneroo 6 

 

Wanneroo-Joondalup 1 

WomenŚs Lacrosse            5 

 

Wembley 6 

 

Wembley 2 

Development                11  TOTAL 37    

Officiating                 8 

 

ALRA(WA) 1 

  

 

Promotions  3 

 

Life Members  9 

  

 

High Performance  8 

 

DSR 1 

  

 

Executive Officer 12 

 

Apologies  14 

  

 

 

 

 

LACROSSE WA LIFE MEMBERS 
1932 Mr. I.J Taylor (dec) 1978 Mrs Fay Taylor 1999 Mrs Margaret Morley  

1932 Mr. W.B Grace (dec) 1978 Mrs Rose Gaunt 2000 Mr Mark Hickey  

1934 Mr. C.E.M. Hickey (dec) 1979 Mr Bill Brown  2000 Mr Peter Smirk  

1934 Mr. R.W. Elliott (dec)  1982 Mr Harold Horner (dec)  2001 Mr Chris Milne  

1936 Mr. H.J. Carmichael (dec) 1985 Mr Malcolm Stokes  2001 Mrs Mavis Owens 

1946 Mr. H.R. Woods (dec) 1988 Mr Peter Reid (dec)  2002 Mr Brian Griffin  

1947 Mr. A. R. V. Page (dec) 1989 Mr Robert  Stratton   (dec) 2003 Ms Kellie Morley  

1949 Mr. W.H. Whiteman (dec)  1990 Mr Colin Mounsey  2004 Mr Laslo Tiszavolgyi 

1949 Mr. I. Berry (dec) 1990 Mrs Shirley Allman  (dec) 2007 Mr Graham Rose 

1952 Mr. R. E. Willot (dec) 1991 Mr Ian Toy  2007 Mr Doug George  

1952 Mr. J. L. Carden (dec) 1991 Ms Fiona Clark 2008 Mr Kevin McRae 

1955 Mr Cyril Allman (dec)  1992 Mr Murray Redfern  (dec) 2008 Mrs Faye Beaman 

1955 Mr A. A. Swan (dec) 1993 Mr Don Rudderham  2008 Mrs Helen Goddard  

1961 Mr Laurie Turnbull (dec)  1994 Mr Ross Whiteman 2010 Mr Ken Sugars (dec) 

1962 Mrs. Beris Johnson 1995 Mr Robert Ramsay 2011 Mrs Suzanne Kirkby 

1965 Mrs Rae Reid (dec) 1997 Mr Roger Smith  2011 Mr Michael Gates  

1968 Mr. Eric Biddle (dec) 1997 Mrs Jennifer Townsend 2011 Mr Gary Kennedy 

1977 Mrs Dorothy Harwood (dec)  1998 Mr Lloyd Morley  2014 Mrs Peta Hiron  

1977 Mrs Velma Vickridge  1999 Mrs Fran Maunton  2014 Mr John Denic  
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LACROSSE WA BOARD MEMBERS 

PRESIDENT Murray Gates 

VICE PRESIDENT  Greg Peacock  

DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION                 Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT Bill Bowran 

DIRECTOR OF FINANCE  Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE             Hannah Brown 

DIRECTOR OF MENŚS LACROSSE                  Aaron Williams  

DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING  Kellie Morley  

DIRECTOR OF PROMOTIONS  Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF WOMENŚS LACROSSE  Bruce Banyard 

 

LACROSSE WA STAFF 

EXECUTIVE OFFICER Roxanne Leavy 

ADMINISTRATION ASSISTANT  Jamie-Lee Bartle 

DEVELOPMENT MANAGER                 Peta Hiron 

 

LWA COMMISSIONER 

Doug George  

 

LWA LIFE MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Murray Gates, Doug George, Kevin McRae, Kellie Morley  

 

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE FOUNDATION 

Trustees: Murray Gates and Bruce Banyard 

 

LACROSSE AUSTRALIA FELLOWS 

Harold Horner  (dec), Laurie Turnbull (dec), Len Berry (dec), Harold Balinski (dec), A (Russ) Page 

(dec), William (Bill) Brown, Malcolm Stokes, Don Rudderham and Brian Griffin  

 

VNLDMŝR K@BQNRRD @TRSQ@KH@ KHED LDLADQR 

Rae Reid (dec), Fiona Clark and Fran Maunton  

 

AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE ASSOCIATION DIRECTOR 

Glenn Morley - Director of  Coaching        
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REPORTS Ř BOARD MEMBERS 
 

2017 OQDRHCDMSŝR QDONQS 

Murray Gates 

Lacrosse WA started the 2017 season with a number of Board positions vacant and this caused some aspects of 

our administration and policies not being reviewed or updated before our season began. This was especially the 

case when it came to our Regulations. We need to ensure that our sport is administered the same way whether 

this is for boys, girls, menôs or womenôs lacrosse in WA. As such the new Board will need to do a complete 

review and update of these Regulations before the 2018 season is to begin. 

During the season we were able to welcome the following people onto the Board: 

Aaron Williams (Phoenix LC) as Director of Menôs 
Lynne Anderson (Bayswater LC) as Director of Promotions 
Bruce Banyard also resigned his position as Director of Finance and filled the vacant Director of Womenôs 
portfolio. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the members of this yearôs Board for the hard work each has done 

to fulfil their commitment and requirements to each portfolio. 

Also, I would like to acknowledge the following people for their hard work to ensure lacrosse in WA progressed 

as required during the season. 

Roxanne Leavy, Executive Officer (paid and volunteer roles) 
Jamie-Lee Bartle, Admin Assistant (paid and volunteer roles) 
Margaret Morley, Office Assistant (volunteer role) 
Michael Gates, LWA Life Member (volunteer role) for keeping our financial accounts in order. 
 
Lacrosse WA still has a number of challenges ahead, but the more involvement we get from the local lacrosse 

community, the easier these challenges will be contested and this will only strengthen lacrosse in WA. 

2018 already looks to be a most interesting season. We will see the introduction of a new club, the Menôs World 

Series being played in Israel and Lacrosse WA is only months away from introducing a lacrosse app, which will 

cater for our needs here in WA. 

As this is my second year of being President, itôs my intention not to stand again and I would like to take this 

opportunity to wish the new President and the incoming Board all the best for 2018. To our members I hope you 

all have a safe and happy festive season and the best of luck for the 2018 season. 
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2017 CHQDBSNQ NE LDMŝR K@BQNRRD QDONQS 

Aaron Williams 

I would like to firstly take this opportunity to congratulate all clubs and participants for their efforts and conduct 

throughout the 2017 LWA Menôs lacrosse season.  

Congratulations to this yearôs Premiers East Fremantle winning SL and D3, Wanneroo-Joondalup winning D2 

and 17ôs Boys, East Fremantle winning 15ôs Boys and Phoenix winning 13ôs Boys.  

Also individually, congratulations to our Fairest and Best winners. State League ï Mitchell Kennedy from East 

Fremantle. Division Two - Stuart Walker from Wanneroo-Joondalup and Division Three ï Cameron Walker and 

Kristopher Fenn both also from Wanneroo-Joondalup.  

 

 

 

Mitchell Kennedy was also awarded the O.C Isaacsen Trophy for the Fairest and Best Menôs player in Australia. 

A huge achievement with the calibre of the talent in Australian Lacrosse. Congratulations Mitchell. 

The majority of decisions required to ensure the menôs lacrosse season ran smoothly, were handled by the 

Menôs Lacrosse sub-committee. This committee met bi-monthly and discussed various issues throughout the 

season. Some of these items have now been accepted by the LWA Board and are part of our Policies and 

Regulations. I thank the members of this committee for their assistance during 2017.  

During the 2017 menôs season we had numerous changes to teams participating in our competitions. In State 

League (5 teams), same as 2016. In Division Two (6 teams), Phoenix combined with Subiaco and managed to 

make the Grand Final. Division Three (8 teams). 

Even with these small numbers of teams participating, we still saw competitive games in all grades.  

This yearôs finals were hosted by Wembley Lacrosse Club and the LWA Board thanks Wembley Lacrosse Club 

and its members for conducting an excellent finals series.  

Thank you to our Coaches and Managers of our State and Regional Teams, without volunteers for these 

positions the teams would not be in a position to attend ALA Championships or Tournaments.   

Aaron Salter (Subiaco) and Luke Ernst (East Fremantle) 
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2017 CHQDBSNQ NE VNLDMŝR K@BQNRRD 

Bruce Banyard 

Firstly, I wish to congratulate all clubs and participants for their conduct and efforts throughout the 2017 LWA 

Womenôs lacrosse season 

The Womenôs competition continues to operate under a sub-committee structure and I would like to thank those 

members who sit on the Committee on behalf of their club:  

Faye Beaman Special Projects 
Suzanne Kirkby Officiating 
Steph Gaegler Bayswater 
Susan Milne & Christine Rudderham East Fremantle  
Aaron Williams  Phoenix  
Adele Ackland & Ange Somerville Subiaco  
Michelle Rohrlach Wanneroo-Joondalup 
Bruce Banyard Wembley  
 

The sub-committee met over the season and discussed various issues to ensure communication and 

professionalism was maintained across the womenôs competition, with monthly reporting back to the Lacrosse 

WA Board.  

In 2018 it is a priority to conduct umpiring sessions prior to the season with all players required to attend one. It is 

imperative that ALL players work to improve the standard of umpiring.  

 

 

 

Each incorrect rule application is frustrating for all players, coaches and spectators.  

Currently the bulk of our umpiring continues to be undertaken by a small group. 

The Womenôs Sub-Committee is appreciative of the work carried out by the Junior Lacrosse Council. The change 

in junior age gradings (especially 13ôs & 17ôs) continues to improve the standard of these competitions. 

Bec Banyard (Wembley) and Jessica Kennedy  (East Fremantle) 
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The 9ôs competition was fun for all competitors and the playerôs skill development was terrific to witness. 

Although numbers remained low in this grade it did not deter our youngest members (and their parents). Their 

commitment on show with participants needing to get to the ground before 7.30 most Sundayôs to prepare the 

fields.  

The lack of numbers though continues to be a problem which needs to be addressed if it is to also become a 

positive start to players and parents involvement in lacrosse. 

Once again we had very competitive games across all grades.  

Thank you to Wembley Lacrosse Club and their organising committee for the 2017 Junior and Senior Finals. The 

Grand Finals were once again played on the same day as the menôs, with fantastic weather and great crowds.  

 

 

 

 

Thank you to the Coaches and Managers of our State and Regional Teams, without volunteers for these 

positions the teams would not be able to attend the Championships. WA was also well represented at a National 

level with umpires attending all Championships and the U15 Tournament.  

Season 2017 was at times frustrating and difficult.  

During the year there were changes to improve the game 

¶ Game times 

¶ Updates to bench officialôs procedures 

¶ Safety, in particular, helmets. Guidelines created: 

o Must be made for lacrosse 

o Or, as a minimum, must meet the standards 

o Issues regarding retesting 

There are still many challenges that womenôs lacrosse needs to tackle to ensure our progress forward is not 

hindered. Lacrosse WA will review the regulations (both men and women) over the summer to minimise 

unnecessary differences and ensure consistency throughout the document. 

In 2018 there will be a number of rule changes (possibly) due to a new FIL document. 

 

Hannah Brown (Wembley) 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING REPORT  

Kellie Morley 

Having completed my first year as the Director of Officiating I acknowledge there are numerous improvements to 
be made for season 2018. It is a difficult Director position, one that stretches across both menôs and womenôs 
lacrosse, however because the menôs officiating side is mainly operated through ALRA I have not spent any time 
delving into their processes and procedures. 
 
Over the last few years we have successfully increased the number of junior officials through the Junior 
Officiating Program. The first of these officials has now moved into Phase 3 of the program and officiating regular 
junior matches. It is important that all coaches, players and supporters ensure that the game day environment 
remains positive with a high level of respect and dignity shown across all groups so that these officials can be 
retained for future years. 
 
Whilst continuing to build on the Junior Officiating Program our 
focus now splits to improving knowledge and on field application of 
officials. We must work hard to increase the number of accredited 
menôs and womenôs officials. Over the off season I will discuss 
ways forward with the ALRA for menôs officials and conduct 
accreditation clinics for womenôs umpires. These events will start in 
February. 
 
 
On a National level, Lacrosse WA once again provided the required 
number of officials to attend ALA Championships and Tournament. 
These officials take leave from their employment and families, 
along with associated accommodation costs to ensure we met our 
requirements as stipulated in the ALA By Laws. All referees and 
umpires performed admirably and are to be congratulated on their 
professional approach to these Championships and Tournaments.  
 
LWA was also represented on the world stage this year with three umpires (Steph McRae, Nicole McKenna and 
myself) and off field official (Suzanne Kirkby) attending the FIL Rathbones Womenôs World Cup in Guildford in 
UK.  

 
I wish our aspiring menôs World Championship 
referees and assessors the best of luck as they 
wait to hear if their nominations for Israel in 2018 
have been approved.  
 
Thank you all for your support and providing me 
with the chance to be involved at this level so that I 
can help provide opportunities for many to help us 
grow the game we love along with improving the 
standard of our match officials.  

 

 

Umpire Sue Milne (East Fremantle) 

Referees for 15ôs Boys Grand Final 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE 

Hannah Brown 

 
2017 was a fantastic year for LWA High Performance, and I would like to thank everyone who volunteered their 

time, as coaches, players, officials, and event organisers for their dedication throughout the year. I would also 

like to thank Annabel Wills for helping create a seamless transition as I stepped into my new role. 

After being reviewed by Sport and Recreation WA, we have identified several areas within High Performance to 

engage with the strategies set out to improve LWA.  

Å    U13ôsðContinual Development for Girls and Implementation of a Boyôs side 

Å    U15ôs ïCoach Development and High Performance Skill Development 

Å    U18ôs ïHigh Performance Skill Development 

Å    SeniorsðHigh Performance Development 

Å    CoachingðEarly identification, Development and Mentoring 

Å    OfficiatingðLiaising with Director of Officiating 

The year started off strongly with our Under 18s heading over to Melbourne 

to participate in the 2017 ALA U18 National Championship. Head Coach 

Alana McKinlay had another brilliant tournament, leading her team to their 

second consecutive Championship. The Boyôs team, coached by Gavin 

Leavy, was in a development stage with a high percentage of younger 

players. They had a building year, finishing in third with a 2-2 final record. 

Great efforts by both of the teams and a big congratulation to the following 

players for being named All-Stars: Ryan Hockey and Tom Barrett from the 

boy's side, and Kate Churchward, Libby Blair, Emma Graham, Emily Wills, 

Rhiannon Panting, and Karri Somerville, also tournament MVP, from the 

girl's side. Alana McKinlay was named All-Star Coach for the second 

year in a row. 

Our senior state team campaigns were close contests with the majority of the state teams being filled by Aussie 

players. The Menôs team, coached by Glenn Morley, saw a very tight playoff round with WA beating VIC, VIC 

beating SA, and SA beating WA. It, unfortunately, went to goal 

differential with WA down by one goal in the ladder and playing 

in the bronze medal game. However, they won their final game 

and finished with a record of 3-1. The Womenôs side, coached 

by Geoff Goddard, had a close match against SA in the playoffs, 

with the game being decided by a goal to SA in the final 15 

seconds. The Womenôs side ended up finishing in 3rd as well 

with a 2-2 record. Great efforts by both of the teams and a big 

congratulation to the following players for being named All-Stars: 

Stuart Bentley, Isaac Cahill, and Daniel Kennedy from the menôs 

side and Ashtyn Hiron from the womenôs side. 

 

 

Back to Back U18 Girlôs National Champions 

WA Senior Menôs Lachlan Walker (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 
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Bayswater Lacrosse Club hosted the Under 15ôs tournament on behalf of Lacrosse WA in September of this 

year. WA was represented by the Stars and Flames girlsô teams, and the Southern Braves and Northern Thunder 

boysô teams. Northern Thunder, coached by Matt Angwin, went down in a 2016 GF rematch to come 2nd in the 

tournament, while Southern Braves, coached by Warren Brown, finished 4th in the tournament. The girlôs side, 

saw a different structure as there were nine teams in the ladder this year. It was a more strenuous tournament 

with a very close ladder and talent pool across the board. The Stars, coached by Gerard Wills, won their bronze 

medal game coming in 3rd. The Flames, coached by Gavin Leavy, finished in 7th, improving from their 8th place 

last year, winning their final match. 

This year LWA continued to support the development of the Under 13ôs Invitational, which Bayswater also helped 

organise at the same grounds. Annabel Wills was instrumental in the 

planning and ultimate execution of this event. Instead of having different 

teams play on a ladder, the 26 WA girls and the 3 SA girls played in a squad. 

The coaches, Maddy Koelmeyer, Kirsty Graham, Courtney Moulton, and 

Apryl Richards, reorganised the teams before each match. On the 

Wednesday of the tournament, several past Aussie players came down to 

help run a development training camp for themðin specific skill sets. It was a 

successful event, and I hope it will continue to grow and take on a more 

permanent form as the development aspect has helped the home WA U13ôs 

grouping.  

2017 was also a big year internationally for the Australian Women. Elizabeth 

Hinkes, Bec Banyard, and Ashtyn Hiron represented Australia, both in the 

FIL Rathbones World Cup in Guildford, England and the World Games in 

Wroclaw, Poland. The World Cup saw a very tough and tiresome playoff game against Canada to get into the 

Gold Medal match. Australia ended up going down by one goal in multiple overtimes. After that intense match, 

Australia went down to England in the Bronze medal game to finish 4th in the Cup. In the World Games in 

Poland, Australia exacted their revenge, beating England to claim the World Games Bronze Medal.  

 

Our next step in high performance is work with Sport and Recreation 

WA to create a more sustainable High Performance structure. This 

effort includes bringing in experts on nutrition to talk to our state teams, 

and strength and conditioning coaches to work with the different 

programs representing WA. These will be implemented with the 

support of the High Performance Committee. 

Thank you to the LWA board for your continual support of High 

Performance, and Annabel Wills for the handover of this office. I would 

like to offer a special congratulation to all of the state and international 

representatives. The time and dedication of the coaches, managers, 

officials, players, and parents is acknowledged and immensely 

appreciated. 

 

 

   

 

 

2017 U13ôs Development Team 

2017 Australian Women Team players 

Ashtyn Hiron (Phoenix), Bec Banyard (Wembley) and Elizabeth Hinkes (Wembley) 

 

As 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT 

Bill Bowran 

2017 has been a challenging and rewarding successful year in many ways in the area of development and junior 

lacrosse.  

There has been an enormous amount of work by LWA in new areas and most clubs have grown their junior 

participation in their zones. The work being done behind the scenes by a number of people has given us some 

outstanding results. 

Lacrosse WA funding from Healthway makes it possible for us to run the 'Smarter than Smoking' School 

Modcrosse Program, which includes Modcrosse sessions in schools, lightning carnivals and any other special 

events which includes regional and priority groups.  This year the Smarter than Smoking Modcrosse Program 

was rolled out by LWA with the emphasis on Clubs managing their allocated zones with a priority for those 

schools in their zone and with their dedicated development officers reporting back to Peta Hiron at LWA. Peta did 

a great job collating the database from the clinics and checking development officer payments prior to the clubs 

being re-imbursed by LWA. 

 

 

 

 We have recognised a number of items each club need to focus on and deal with to improve their recruitment 

and retention structures at each club.  

We believe that the Healthway lacrosse clinics need to be facilitated by players from the clubs that are closest to 

the schools. However, to do this every club needs at least 6 people trained and available. Also a club co-

ordinator needs to ensure that their club is doing the right thing, continue to allocate clinics appropriately and to 

deal with improvements in the system.  

LWA ñSmarter Than Smokingò Development Officers 
























































































